CITY OF YORK COUNCIL
SUMMONS

All Councillors, relevant Council Officers and other interested parties and
residents are formally invited to attend a meeting of the City of York

Council at the Guildhall, York, to consider the business contained in
this agenda on the following date and time

Thursday, 29 March 2012 at 6.30 pm
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AGENDA

Declarations of Interest

At this point Members are asked to declare any personal or
prejudicial interests they may have in the business on this
agenda.

Exclusion of Press and Public

To consider the exclusion of the press and public from the
meeting during consideration of Annexes A and B (including
Annexes 1-12) relating to Cabinet Minute 119 (The Community
Stadium: Business Case) on the grounds that they contain
information relating to the financial or business affairs of
particular persons. This information is classed as exempt under
paragraph 3 of Schedule 12A to Section 100A of the Local
Government Act 1972 (as revised by The Local Government
(Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006).

Minutes (Pages 1 - 54)
To approve and sign the minutes of Council meetings held on 8
December 2011 (attached) and 23 February 2012 (to follow).

Civic Announcements
To consider any announcements made by the Lord Mayor in
respect of Civic business.

Public Participation

At this point in the meeting, any member of the public who has
registered to address the Council, or to ask a Member of the
Council a question, on a matter directly relevant to the business
of the Council or the City, may do so. The deadline for registering
is 5:00pm on Wednesday 28 March 2012.

Petitions
To consider any petitions received from Members in accordance
with Standing Order No.7. To date, notice has been received of
five such petitions as follows:
o A petition to be presented by ClIr Fraser on behalf of
residents of Nunmill Street and part of Bishopthorpe Rd
calling for the gating of the alley between the two streets.



A petition to be presented by Clir Levene on behalf of
Heslington residents regarding the proposed Field Lane-
University Road changes.

e A petition to be presented by Clir Barnes on behalf of
Badger Hill residents group.

e A petition to be presented by Clir Boyce on behalf of
Heworth ward residents for the replacement of a seat on
Hempland Lane.

e A petition to be presented by Clir Reid on behalf of
residents objection to the closure of the Beckfield Lane
Household Waste Recycling Centre.

Report of Cabinet Leader and Cabinet Recommendations
(Pages 55 - 282)

To receive and consider a written report from the Leader on the
work of the Cabinet, and the Cabinet recommendations for
approval, as set out below:

Meeting Date Recommendations

Cabinet 6 March 2012 Minute 118: Neighbourhood
Working — A New Approach

Minute 119: The Community
Stadium: Business Case

http://democracy.york.qov.uk/ieL
istDocuments.aspx?Cld=733&M
1d=6681&Ver=4

Pay Policy 2012/13 (Pages 283 - 306)

To consider a report and motion from the Cabinet Member for
Corporate Services to approve the Pay Policy Statement for
2012/13 relating to the pay of the Council’s senior staff, to fulfil
the requirements of Sections 38 — 43 of the Localism Act 2011.
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Recommendations of the Audit and Governance Committee

(Pages 307 - 314)

To consider the following recommendations for approval from the

Audit and Governance Committee:

Meeting Date

Audit & 13 February
Governance 2012
Committee

19 March 2012

Recommendations

Minute 54: Changes to the
Constitution

http.//democracy.york.qov.u}

ListDocuments.aspx?Cld=4.

&MId=6352&Ver=4

Minute 58: Constitutional
Changes

http://democracy.york.qov.ul
ListDocuments.aspx?Cld=4.
&MId=7223&Ver=4

Recommendations of the Standards Committee (Pages 315 -

318)

To consider the following recommendations for approval from the

Standards Committee:

Meeting Date
Standards 16 March 2012
Committee

Recommendations

Minute 18 : New Standards
Arrangements

http.//democracy.york.qov.u}
ListDocuments.aspx?Cld=1+
&MId=7226&Ver=4
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12.

13.

Report of the Chair of the Scrutiny Management Committee
and Recommendations of the Scrutiny Management
Committee (Pages 319 - 328)
(i) To receive a report from Councillor Galvin, the Chair of the
Scrutiny Management Committee (SMC) on the work of
the SMC.

(i) To consider the following recommendations for approval
from the Scrutiny Management Committee:

Meeting Date Recommendations
Scrutiny 27 February 2012 Minute 17: Proposed
Management Amalgamation of Effecti
Committee Organisation and Scrutir.

Management Committee

http.//democracy.york.qgc
ListDocuments.aspx?Clc
&MId=6116&Ver=4

Report of Cabinet Member (Pages 329 - 336)

To receive a written report from the Cabinet Member for Leisure,
Culture and Social Inclusion and to question the Cabinet Member
thereon, provided any such questions are registered in
accordance with the timescales and procedures set out in
Standing Order 8.2.1.

Activities of Outside Bodies

Minutes of the following meetings of outside bodies, received
since the last meeting of Council, have been made available for
Members to view via the Council’s website at
http://democracy.york.gov.uk/ecCatDisplay.aspx?sch=doc&cat=4

89&path=0

Copies may also be obtained by contacting Democracy Support
Group at the Guildhall, York (tel. 01904 551088)

e Without Walls — Minutes — 8 February 2012
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e York NHS Trust — Minutes — 21 December 2011
e Fire Authority — Minutes — 7 December 2011
e Safer York Partnerships — Minutes — 30 January 2012

e York & North Yorkshire Waste Management — Minutes — 30
January 2012

Members are invited to put any questions to the Council’s
representatives on the above bodies, in accordance with
Standing Order 10(b).

Notices of Motion

To consider the following Notices of Motion under Standing Order
12:

A - Motions referred from the Cabinet in accordance with
Standing Order 12.1(a) (copies of the relevant report to the
Cabinet and an extract from the Cabinet minutes are attached)
None

B — Motions submitted for consideration directly by Council,
in accordance with Standing Order 12.1(b)

(i)  From ClIr Simpson-Laing

“Council expresses concern over the introduction of the Local
Housing Allowance which will financially impact York residents on
low incomes.

Council notes that the allowance is sub-regionally calculated
which results in an average allowance that falls short of even the
lowest 30% priced private sector housing costs in the City.

Council is concerned that:

a. many residents will be faced with possible homelessness,
with the cost falling on the Council.

b.  there will be no housing for low paid workers who will be
forced out of the City.



c. the Housing Benefit cut will result in poor social cohesion
and a lack of mixed communities.

Council requests the Chief Executive to write to Grant Shapps
requesting that areas of high rent, such as the City of York
Council, are given special consideration so that the Local
Housing Allowance is not affected by lower rent in the sub -
regional area.”

(i)  From ClIr Richardson

“Council acknowledges that the changes to ward funding
provisions incorporated as part of CYC’s new “Neighbourhood
Working” model will have the effect of reducing ward funding to
York’s outer villages and will therefore significantly impact those
activities this funding has previously supported, in particular local
youth provisions in rural and suburban areas which rely on ward
budget grants for most of their operating expenses.

Council therefore asks officers to prepare two reports for Cabinet:

Firstly, to examine how and where replacement money can be
found to continue to fund youth provisions in York’s outer wards,
given that these wards will no longer be able to rely upon ward-
specific grants to fund their activities; and

Secondly, to review the issue of the funding of youth provisions
on a council-wide basis to correct any anomalies which have
developed over time between the funding of youth organisations
within the city centre wards and those in the council’s outer
wards in order to insure parity of funding for youth provisions
throughout the city.”

(i)  From ClIr Reid

“Council notes the significant improvement in the proportion of
waste that has been recycled under the previous Liberal
Democrat administration, from 12% in 2003 to 45% in 2011.
Council supports the principle that waste collection and recycling
should be convenient and fair to residents across the city.

In light of the fact that the Budget 2012/13 has deleted the
provision of a Recycling and Reuse Centre in the west of the city,
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Council requests that the Cabinet halts the closure plan for
Beckfield Lane Household Waste Recycling Centre.

Council also supports the principle of the provision of a free
receptacle for the collection of waste to all residents across the
city requests that the provision of free black bin bags should
continue to all areas of the city where wheeled bins are not in

”

use.

(iv) From ClIr Alexander

“Council believes that people and the economy do not recognise
authority boundaries.

The Government's enforced demise of the Regional
Development Agencies and the drive towards Local Enterprise
Partnerships have undermined the cohesion of the recognised
regions and the counties.

Council resolves to lead a campaign for regional government for
Yorkshire and the Humber.”

Questions to the Cabinet Leader and Cabinet Members
received under Standing Order 10(c)

To deal with the following questions to the Cabinet Leader and /
or other Cabinet Members, in accordance with Standing Order
11.3(a):

(i) To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from

Clir Doughty:
“With reference to the Cabinet meeting of 6 March, Agenda

item 7 (Neighbourhood Working — A New Approach), Part
7(d), Page 46 refers to 'Locating staff within wards, making
them a 'hub’ for local information so they can work more
effectively with communities.' How will this work in reality
when staffing numbers in the Neighbourhood Management




(ii)

Unit have been significantly reduced?”

To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from

Clir Doughty:
“Part 7(e)of the report at Agenda item 7 of the Cabinet

meeting of 6 March, (Neighbourhood Working — A New
Approach), refers to 'introducing Facebook and Twitter and
regularly getting messages out into the community.' |
acknowledge social media might be a useful tool to assist in
engaging with what will probably be a small number of
younger people in the City but how does the Cabinet
Member envisage the majority of the City's residents will be
kept informed, particularly as the number of assisted Ward
meetings and publications are being cut?”

To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from

Clir Doughty:
“With reference to the £130K portion of the Neighbourhoods

budget, can the Cabinet please explain if a fee or
percentage will be payable to the 'standalone third sector
management

organisation' who will be administering the bids and funding?
How much will this be and will it be funded from the £130K
portion?”

To the Cabinet Member for Communities and Neighbourhoods, from
Clir D’Agorne:

“Which gritting routes and locations are to be removed from
the network to achieve the budget savings and what criteria
will be applied to determine which ward funded grit bins
should be retained or removed?”

To the Cabinet Member for City Strategy, from Clir D’Agorne:

“What further delays are anticipated in implementing
Labour's manifesto commitment to introduce a 20mph limit in
all residential areas in the city?”

To the Cabinet Member for Communities and Neighbourhoods, from
Clir Galvin:

“‘Regarding the Beckfield Lane Waste Disposal Site, how
many accidents to members of the public have there been in
the past ten years and what were the circumstances of said
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accidents (if any)?”

To the Cabinet Member for Communities and Neighbourhoods, from
ClIr Galvin:

“Has the likely increase in fly tipping near the Beckfield Lane
Waste Disposal Site been considered as a result of its
closure and if so what measures will be taken to deal with
this eventuality?”

(Viii) To the Cabinet Member for Communities and Neighbourhoods, from

(xii)

Clir Galvin:

“‘Have there been any consultations or surveys of users of
the Beckfield Lane Waste Disposal facility prior to the
decision to close this site?”

To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from
ClIr Barton:

“Could the cabinet member tell us if she would agree that
development of an attractive archive tourist/research centre
in the centre of York incorporating the City Archives and
elements of the Borthwick Institute and the Minster Archive
collection would create an asset for both residents and
visitors to the city?”

To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from
Clir Barton:

“In preparing the cost estimates for the Community Stadium,
have the pre- during- and post build salaries/expenses of the
senior CYC officer responsible for delivery of the stadium
and the cost of other officers working on the stadium project
(as all or part of their responsibilities)been calculated and if
so what is the total sum and over what period of time has
this figure been calculated?”

To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from
Clir Barton:

“Assuming the Community Stadium project goes ahead, who
will finance the additional training pitch which will be required
and where will it be located?”

To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from
Clir Barton:

“What is the estimated working-life expectancy of the
Waterworld complex and what plans have been made to




update its outdated technical requirements in the short term
prior to replacement of the current facility?”

(xiii) To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from

Clir Healey:
“‘Regarding the proposed Community Stadium, what

financial incentives and/or subsidies if any will be made
available by CYC to the successful bidder for the Operations
Management contract for the stadium?”

(Xiv) To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from

Clir Healey:
“‘Regarding the Community Stadium, what financial liabilities

will rest with CYC should either or both the football or rugby
clubs become unable to meet their contractual obligations
regarding the stadium and what steps will be put in place to
limit the liability of CYC in this regard?”

(Xv) To the Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from

Clir Healey:
“‘Regarding the Community Stadium, should the NHS or the

University of York St John fail to take part as tenants of the
stadium, have potential alternative tenants been identified
and have preliminary discussions been held?”

(xvi) To the Cabinet Leader, from Clir Runciman:

“Will the leader please confirm the total reduction in the core
government grant anticipated for the financial year 2012/137?
And the subsequent reduction anticipated for the year
2013/147”

(xvii) To the Cabinet Leader, from Clir Runciman:

“Will the leader confirm that all officer and other supporting
reports to be considered by Cabinet members will continue
to be made available for public scrutiny on the Councils web
site at least 1 week before the decision is scheduled to be
taken?”

(xviii) To the Cabinet Member for City Strategy, from Clir Hyman:

“Given that the planning inspector has confirmed that it is not
the case that areas of search will not be touched “for at least
25 years”, will the Cabinet member now undertake a full
public consultation on the use of Green Belt land?”



(Xix) To the Cabinet Member for City Strategy, from Clir Hyman:
“Would the Cabinet member for City Strategy state when he
now expects that new low emission buses will be introduced
onto stage carriage services in the City?”

(xX) To the Cabinet Member for Corporate Services, from Clir Firth:
“Would the Cabinet member state how much the City of York
Council has contributed towards the costs of providing
present "free" WiFi access in the City Centre?”

(xXi) To the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities, from
ClIr Reid:
“Would the Cabinet member list for each Ward Committee in
the City the votes cast for, and estimated costs of, each of
the 10 most popular schemes balloted on in the autumn by
residents and which of these schemes is likely to get the go
ahead given the reduced level of funding now being made
available?”

(xxii) To the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities, from
Clir Orrell:

“What budgetary assumptions has the Cabinet member
made on a likely increase in accident claims arising from the
reduction in highways maintenance expenditure agreed by
the Council at its last meeting?”

(xxiii) To the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities, from
Clir Reid:
“Would the cabinet member state the number and type of
lampposts that will remain to be tested and replaced at the
end of the 12/13 financial year?”

(xxiv) To the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities, from
Clir Firth:

“What assumptions did the Cabinet member make on the
additional costs which would arise at the other two recycling
centres in the City to reflect the transfer of activity from
Beckfield Lane?”

(xxv) To the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities, from
Clir Reid:
“Could the cabinet member outline the budget implications of



the additional cleansing costs to address the increase in fly
tipping that has been forecast by one of his colleagues?”

(xxvi) To the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities, from
Clir Cuthbertson:

“Given the obvious effect on residents in the surrounding
areas, why has there been no public consultation on the
implications of the decision to close Beckfield Lane?”

(xxvii) To the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities, from
Clir Reid:

“Can the cabinet member confirm the total amount spent on
road repairs in 2010/11, 2011/12 and the budget for
2012/13”

(xxviii) To the Cabinet Member Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from

Clir Ayre:
“Could the Cabinet member state how much rental has now

been received from the organisers of last year's Christmas
Grotto in Exhibition Square and say whether she plans to
repeat this, or a similar event, in 20127”

(XXix) To the Cabinet Member Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from Clir
Ayre:
“Can the Cabinet member please outline the total ward
committee budget for each of the last four years and for this
year?”

(XxX) To the Cabinet Member Leisure, Culture and Social Inclusion, from Clir
Ayre:
“Will the Cabinet Member confirm that all salt bins currently
funded by Ward Committees will now be filled and refilled
from the core budget?”

(Xxxi) To the Cabinet Member for Education, Children and Young People’s
Services, from Clir Ayre:

“Will the Cabinet member please provide assurances that
Hempland Kids Club will not be evicted following the public
consultation on Burnholme School?”

(xxxii) To the Cabinet Member for Education, Children and Young People’s
Services, from Clir Aspden:

“Can the cabinet member commit to a successful future for




Street Sport following the ward committee cuts?”

(xxxiii) To the Cabinet Member for Health, Housing and Adult Social
Services from Clir Cuthbertson:

“Can the cabinet member outline plans to cater for the needs
of those people affected by the change in eligibility criteria
from moderate to severe during the transitional period?”

(XxXiv) To the Cabinet Member for Crime and Community Safety from Clir
Orrell:
“Can the cabinet member outline what he considers his main

achievement in the past year?”

(Xxxv) To the Cabinet Member for Crime and Community Safety from Clir
Orrell:
“‘Does the cabinet member agree that his £14,700 Special
Responsibility Allowance would have more direct effect on
reducing low level crime and Anti-Social Behaviour if it was
used to fund Community Ranger patrols in 3 Ward
Committee areas?”

16. Urgent Business
Any other business which the Chair considers urgent under the
Local Government Act 1972.

Democracy Officer for this meeting:

Name: Jill Pickering
Contact details:
e Telephone — (01904) 552061

e E-mail —jill.pickering@york.gov.uk

For more information about any of the following please contact the
Democratic Services Officer responsible for servicing this meeting:




Registering to speak
Business of the meeting
Any special arrangements
Copies of reports

Contact details are set out above.

www.york.gov.uk
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Agenda ltem 3

CITY OF YORK COUNCIL

Resolutions and proceedings of the Meeting of the City of York
Council held in Guildhall, York on Thursday, 8th December, 2011,

starting at 6.30 pm

Present: The Lord Mayor (ClIr David Horton) in the Chair, and the

following Councillors:
ACOMB WARD
Simpson-Laing
CLIFTON WARD

Douglas
King
Scott

DRINGHOUSES &
WOODTHORPE WARD

Hodgson
Reid
Semlyen

FULFORD WARD

Aspden

HAXBY & WIGGINTON WARD

Cuthbertson
Firth
Richardson

HEWORTH WARD

Boyce
Funnell
Potter

BISHOPTHORPE WARD
Galvin
DERWENT WARD

Brooks

FISHERGATE WARD

D'Agorne
Taylor

GUILDHALL WARD

Looker
Watson

HESLINGTON WARD

Levene

HEWORTH WITHOUT WARD

Ayre



HOLGATE WARD

Alexander
Crisp
Riches

HUNTINGTON & NEW
EARSWICK WARD

Hyman
Orrell
Runciman

OSBALDWICK WARD

Warters

SKELTON, RAWCLIFFE &
CLIFTON WITHOUT WARD

Cunningham-Cross
Mcllveen

WESTFIELD WARD

Jeffries
Burton
Williams

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Fitzpatrick and

Watt.
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HULL ROAD WARD

Barnes

MICKLEGATE WARD

Fraser
Gunnell
Merrett

RURAL WEST YORK WARD
Gillies

Healey

Steward

STRENSALL WARD
Doughty

Wiseman

WHELDRAKE WARD

Barton
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DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were invited to declare at this point in the meeting any
personal or prejudicial interests they might have in the business on

the agenda.

The following prejudicial interests were declared:

re Feed in Tariff for
solar panel electricity
generation.

Councillor Agenda ltem Description of
Interest

Burton 7. Recommendations | Employed by the
of the Staffing Matters | Ministry of Defence.
& Urgency Committee,
in respect of the
Community Covenant

Cuthbertson 7. Recommendations | Member of Board
of the Staffing Matters | of Directors of North
& Urgency Committee, | Yorkshire Credit
in respect of the Union, a possible
Community Covenant | beneficiary.

Healey 12(i) — Notice of Motion | Business interest.
re Feed in Tariff for
solar panel electricity
generation.

Hodgson 7. Recommendations | Employed by the
of the Staffing Matters | Ministry of Defence
& Urgency Committee
(Community Covenant)

Looker 7. Recommendations | Chair of Board of
of the Staffing Matters | Directors of North
& Urgency Committee | Yorkshire Credit
(Community Covenant) | Union

Merrett 6. Cabinet As his daughter was
Recommendations, a member of the
relating Cabinet, 6 junior gym.
December 2011
(Community Stadium
Project)

Semlyen 12(i) — Notice of Motion | In receipt of feed-in

tariff payments from
solar panels and
occasional income
from recommending
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| solar panels

Note: The above members left the room during the debate / vote
on the relevant items and took no part in the decisions thereon.

The following personal interests were declared:

Councillor Agenda Item Description of
Interest
Alexander 9. Report of Cabinet | Member of GMB
Member and 13 — Union
Questions to the
Cabinet Leader and
Cabinet Members
relating to terms and
conditions and Union
members
Boyce 12B (i) — Notices of As trustee of a
Motion charity hoping to
benefit from the
Feed in Tariff
Crisp 9. Report of Cabinet | Retired Member of
Member and 13 — Unison
Questions to the
Cabinet Leader and
Cabinet Members
relating to terms and
conditions and Union
members
D’Agorne 12B (i) — Notices of As he was in receipt
Motion of the solar panel
tariff.
6. Cabinet Taken an interest in
Recommendations of | proposals and
6 December 2011, attended the public
relating to the exhibition and
Community Stadium | campaign.
Project
Doughty 6. Cabinet Season ticket
Recommendations, holder York City
relating Cabinet, 6 Football Club
December 2011

(Community Stadium
Project)
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Fraser 9. Report of Cabinet | Member of retired
Member and section of Unison
13. Questions to the | and Unite
Cabinet Leader and | (ACTS/TGWU
Cabinet Members Sections)
relating to terms and
conditions and Union
members
Funnell 7. Recommendations | Member of York
of the Staffing Credit Union
Matters & Urgency
Committee, in
respect of the
Community Covenant
Hodgson 6. Report of Cabinet | Member of Unison.
Leader and Cabinet
Recommendations
Merrett 12B (i) — Notices of As he was
Motion investigating the
installation of solar
panels in his own
property.
Potter 9. Report of Cabinet | Member of Unison
Member and 13 —
Questions to the
Cabinet Leader and
Cabinet Members
relating to terms and
conditions and Union
members
Reid 12B (i) — Notices of In receipt of Feed in

Motion

Tariff.

Simpson-Laing

6. Cabinet
Recommendations,
relating Cabinet, 6
December 2011
(Community Stadium
Project)

7. Recommendations
of the Staffing
Matters & Urgency
Committee

12. Notices of Motion

(iv)

Daughter a member
of York Athletics
Club. Member of
Planning Committee

Member of Unison

In receipt of Child
Tax Credit
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Taylor 6. Report of Cabinet | As his employee
Leader, relating to City Screen
free city centre wi-fi provided free wi-fi

Warters 6. Cabinet As he undertook
Recommendations, work for Mr J
relating Cabinet, 6 Guildford but had
December 2011 no other connection
(Community Stadium | with York City
Project) Knights or the

stadium.

Watson 6. Cabinet As a sponsor of
Recommendations, players York City
relating Cabinet, 6 Knights
December 2011
(Community Stadium
Project)

Williams 9. Report of Cabinet | Member of Unison
Member and 13 — and Unite
Questions to the
Cabinet Leader and
Cabinet Members
relating to terms and
conditions and Union
members

44. MINUTES
RESOLVED: i) That the minutes of the two Special meetings of

Council held on 6 October 2011 be approved and
signed by the Chair as correct records.

ii) That the minutes of the Ordinary Council meeting
held on 6 October 2011 be approved and signed
by the Chair as a correct record subiject to:

e The addition in Minute 30 (Declarations of
Interest) of the declaration of a personal
and prejudicial interest by CllIr Barnes in
Agenda item 6 — Notices of Motion (i)
Health and Social Care Bill as an employee
of a healthcare organisation. Cllr Barnes
left the room during the debate/vote on this
item and took no part in the decisions
thereon.
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e The amendment of Clir Barnes personal
interest also in Minute 30 to state ‘Member
of Unite’ rather than ‘Unison’.

CIVIC ANNOUNCEMENTS AND LORD MAYOR ELECT

The Lord Mayor asked members to join him in wishing Councillor
Taylor their deepest condolences at this sad time following the
recent death of his partner.

Councillor Taylor expressed his sincere thanks to the many
members and officers who had contacted him and for the many
kind messages of condolence which had been much appreciated.

The Lord Mayor reported receipt of the civic gift of a picture of the
214™ Squadron of 2 Signal Regiment.

The Lord Mayor then invited Cllr Runciman to nominate the Lord
Mayor Elect for the Municipal Year 2012/13. Clir Runciman
nominated, and Clir Alexander seconded Clir Keith Hyman as the
Lord Mayor Elect and this nomination was unanimously agreed.
Clir Hyman replied that he would be honoured to accept this office
and nominated ClIr Paul Firth as Sheriff for the 2012/13 Municipal
Year.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The Lord Mayor announced that one member of the public had
registered to speak at the meeting.

Reverend Tony Hand, Lord Mayor’s chaplain, Vicar of the Church
of the Holy Redeemer, Boroughbridge Road and a resident of
Boroughbridge Road, spoke about progress being made with
regard to the planning arrangements, in particular public
consultation for the proposed development of the British Sugar and
old Manor School sites. He informed members that he had
followed, with interest, the potential for development of these sites.
He stressed the importance of public consultation, in order that
residents could view plans and have the opportunity to comment
on proposals. He asked that he be kept informed with regard to
when public consultation would take place so he could make sure
residents were aware through ward Committee meetings and a
leafleting campaign.
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PETITIONS

The Lord Mayor reported that there were no petitions to be
presented by Members at the meeting.

REPORT OF CABINET LEADER AND CABINET
RECOMMENDATIONS

A written report was received from the Cabinet Leader, Clir James
Alexander, on the work of the Cabinet.

A Questions

Notice had been received of sixteen questions on the written
report, submitted by Members in accordance with Standing
Orders. The first seven questions were put and answered as
follows:

(i)  From Clir Aspden
“Does the Cabinet Leader’s vision of a “leaner Council”
include a reduction in the number of Cabinet Members?”

The Leader replied:

“It doesn’t at the moment as the manifesto we were elected
on six months ago committed us to create a high level post to
take responsibility for crime and community safety. This is
following a model put forward by many other councils,
including Hammersmith and Fulham. The cost of an assistant
director to deliver this manifesto pledge would be circa £55k.
The cost of a cabinet member is under £15k. Therefore we
have delivered on our manifesto pledge at the cheapest cost
possible.

| have the power to appoint up to 9 Cabinet Members, and
we are below that number. We are also below the ten Tory
Oxfordshire has and equal to the eight Lib Dem Three Rivers
council has.

Members may also be interested to know that | have asked
for information on the feasibility of reducing the number of
councillors just as the Government is reducing the number of
MPs.
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(i)  From CliIr Reid
“Can the Cabinet Leader explain how he thinks the
homelessness figures for 2010/11 were affected by changes
to Housing Benefits which did not come into force until the
2011/12 financial year?”

The Leader replied:

“l apologise if this was not explained clearly enough but the
homeless figure has been affected by the compound nature
of a number of changes in housing legislation since the
general election in conjunction with the downturn in the
economy.”

(iii) From Clir Steward
“The Council Leader criticises changes to housing benefit.
Does he believe there should be no changes to housing
benefit and/or does he believe all current charges for York
council houses are fair?”

The Leader replied:

“Changes to housing benefit are necessary but York should
be a special case because York has the highest private rent
levels in Yorkshire. York has rents at similar to levels in the
South East and so capping housing benefit along regional
lines will penalise residents in York over residents in other
cities across Yorkshire. Labour is sticking up for residents in
York whereas the Conservatives locally prioritise their party
and Government over local people. We are currently
discussing council housing rent levels but | am concerned
about Conservatives and Liberal Democrats in Government
who want York to increase rents to 80% of the market value.
This will see many poorer families no longer able to afford to
live in York. This will affect the private sector who sometimes
rely on a low wage work force. This will affect economic
growth.”

(iv) FErom ClIr Steward
“The Council Leader declares that free Wi-Fi supports his
pledge to ‘support business’, can he advise how many of the
users are local businesses?”

The Leader replied:
“The login system for the city centre wi-fi does not distinguish
between individual users and businesses. However individual
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users also spend in city centre businesses. One retail
manager along Coney Street said:

“Expanding the wi-fi coverage within York like the free wi-fi
initiative, is really good news for our customers who are
increasingly buying wi-fi enabled products from us.”

It may also be interesting to note that today Selby Chamber
of Commerce and local businesses have followed our lead
and set up a free wi-fi scheme in Conservative Selby. | think
this is evidence of the importance businesses give to such
schemes.”

In response to a supplementary question, the Cabinet
Leader advised Members that the free wi-fi scheme in Selby
was a private initiative and without private funding it would
not have been possible as the Council did not wish to
provide funding for the scheme.

From Clir Runciman
“‘Does the Cabinet Leader support the Fairness
Commission’s proposal of a “Tourist Tax’?”

The Leader replied:

“I think this should be looked at as a possibility and | have
discussed it with Visit York in the past. Its view would be
instrumental before any such decision is made. Initial
discussions appeared on the surface to be positive.
However, it is a good thing that Conservatives and Liberal
Democrats in Government are willing to give Labour councils
such as York the option.”

From Clir Hyman

“Given the financial strain on York residents, does the
Cabinet Leader believe it would be reasonable to impose a
Council Tax rise of between 3.5% and 6% as proposed by
the Fairness Commission?”

The Leader replied:

“A balance needs to be achieved between ensuring the
viability of essential services for vulnerable people and the
cost residents can afford. | personally believe that a 6% rise
would be too high. However it may be interesting to note that
in 2006/07 you voted along with the rest of Liberal
Democrats for a rise of almost 6% and this was when the
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organisation was in a much better financial situation than
what the council has been left in when your administration
left office in May.

In any event, the Government has imposed a cap of 3.5% on
council tax increases, so any proposed increase could not
exceed this amount without a referendum, which would add
extra cost to the authority.

From Clir Orrell

“As the Fairness Commission have proposed completely
cutting Ward Committee budgets, can the Cabinet Leader
say whether he is committed to the future of Ward
Committees?”

The Leader replied:
“l can say | am committed to resident engagement but | am
open to what form this will take.”

The time limit having expired for this item, written answers
were circulated after the meeting to the remaining questions
as follows:

From Clir Steward

“The Council Leader proposes a VAT cut although there is
concern about the implications this will have for our country’s
interest rates. Can the Leader reassure councillors that he
understands this area by detailing his experience in
international bond markets and dealing with credit rating
agencies?”

Reply:

“l have no experience in international bond markets. | believe
you are the only York councillor who has. Does this mean
you are the only person qualified amongst York councillors to
discuss matters on the economy? If so why has David
Cameron not given you a peerage and elevated you to
Chancellor? Is it because you have gone unnoticed? Or is it
because David Cameron believes this is not relevant to
managing the local economy. | was at University with Chloe
Smith MP and she is now at the age of 29 Economic
Secretary to the Treasury. She is the same age as me and
she studied English where as | studied Economic History.
She went on to become a management consultant before
becoming an MP and now a minister. She has no experience
of international bond markets. Would you like me to write to
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David Cameron outlining your concern for people like Chloe
Smith speaking on the economy without international bond
market experience?”

From Clir Runciman

“Can the leader confirm he believes residents who have a
political affiliation do not have a right to request impartial
information from the council regarding the business it
conducts on their behalf?”

Reply:

“If the information is purely for political point scoring and
costs the council taxpayer significantly, yes. To save money
to the council taxpayer | am going to look at using the
freedom of information legislation and consider levying a
reasonable charge for freedom of information claims.”

From CliIr Ayre

“Given the Cabinet Leader seems to feel candidates who are
not successful in elections have no right to hold authorities to
account, can he reassure Council that he has not had any
interaction with the national Government that could be
described as ‘party political point scoring’ since his failed
attempt to be elected in York Outer in 20107?”

Reply:

“No, because unlike other councillors from this chamber who
stood in the general election | am still here and | am the
Leader of this Council. It is a part of my job to interact with
the Government. Furthermore Government Ministers have
asked to speak with me, including Liberal Democrat
Transport Minister, Norman Baker.”

From Clir Cuthbertson

“Given that answers to questions put at Full Council are dealt
with by officers and published online in a similar manner to
FOI requests and so should cost the same, is it not the case
that he only encourages questions to be asked at Full
Council so he can censor the answers?”

Reply

“Officers may have dealt with the Leader’s answers under
the previous Liberal Democrat administration but officers do
not answer my questions for me. This is now a member led
authority and not an officer one.
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The answer to your question is no. | ask so that the computer
servers do not have to be rebooted, thousands of e-mails
checked by hand and then legal officers come into to redact
content. This is more expensive to the council taxpayer than
asking this public question for which it only takes my time to
answer.”

From Clir Orrell

“‘Does the Cabinet Leader believe the Freedom of
Information request he put in to North Yorkshire Police
earlier this year about the cost of helping with policing the
riots was a waste of Police money for information he could
have received through other channels?”

Reply:

“No. The reason why is because | was asking for one
specific piece of information and the police kindly e-mailed
me the report with the one piece of information | asked for
included. The cost of this will no doubt be the labour of one
person forwarding me the correct document. This is very
different from freedom of information requests asking for all
correspondence and e-mails on Union Terrace, on all cabinet
travel costs, which may be paid from different directorates or
all correspondence regarding Reinvigorate York. Such
requests by the Liberal Democrats in York since the election
are far more extensive, labour intensive and costly. The real
cost of these claims has been approaching £1k and this is
more than the amounts of expenditure the Liberal Democrats
then complain about. | would suggest that the information
they seek can be asked for through different channels
including questions such as this at Full Council. Asking for all
e-mails for political point scoring is unjustified to the council
taxpayer at a time of financial restraint.”

From Clir Ayre

“Given the leaders commitment to transparency and an open
council does he feel it is acceptable that his cabinet
colleague has so far failed to respond to a request from 15"
November to substantiate or retract allegations she made
publicly about a fellow councillor and given his letter to the
Press of 15" October will he be reporting the matter to the
standards board?”
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Reply:

“l know Councillor Ayre is still smarting since the election but
he really should get over it. | advised the Councillor in
question to not respond to your questioning as it was as
erroneous as this question.”

From ClIr Steward

“The Council Leader welcomes the electrification of the
transpennine line. Will he be writing to the Secretary of State
in praise of this decision?”

Reply:

“l have already expressed publicly my support for this
decision that has followed lobbying from a number of
councils across the transpennine route. | see no reason for
such a sycophantic letter. | suggest he writes on behalf of the
other members of the George Osborne fan club, including
Councillor Joe Watt if he is still a member of the group
today.”

From Clir Reid

“Does the £10k cost of free parking on Boxing Day take into
account staff savings, or is it just an indication of lost
income?”

Reply:

“This cost is loss of income only. The savings therefore on
staff will be minimal as few staff are employed on Boxing Day
primarily collecting cash from the machines so they do not
get full.”

From Clir Steward

“The council leader incorrectly states that the Conservative
proposal for free January parking is uncosted. Given his
correct view that all savings should be costed what does he
think of his party’s national refusal to detail the over £100
billion of savings they say they would have made?”

Reply:

“The Conservative proposals for free parking in January
were uncosted by the local Conservatives. A release of the
policy idea was made without any costs attached or any
means of paying for it. This is a sloppy way of making policy.
| have costed the scheme and it would cost £40k. If the
Conservatives are serious about their proposal they need to
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explain what they would cut to fund it. This is how you gain
credibility in the decision making process. The second part of
this question is not relevant to my report.”

B Cabinet Recommendations

Capital Programme — Monitor 2

Cllr Alexander moved, and ClIr Simpson-Laing seconded the
following recommendation contained in Minute 64 of the Cabinet
meeting held on 1 November 2011.

“[That Council] approve the following net adjustments to the capital
programme, as detailed in the report and Annex A:
e Anincrease of £0.587K in 2011/12
e An increase, as a result of re-profiling, of £1.121m in
2012/13”

On being put to the vote, the recommendation was declared
CARRIED and it was

RESOLVED: That the above recommendation in respect of the
Capital Programme — Monitor 2 be approved. '

Treasury Management Monitor 2 Mid Year Review and Prudential
Indicators 2011/12

Clir Alexander then moved, and Clir Simpson-Laing seconded the
following recommendation contained in Minute 65 of the Cabinet
meeting held on 1 November 2011.

“[That Council]

e approve the changes to the Prudential Indicators in the light
of the HRA reform; specifically, the Authorised Borrowing
Limit at £347m.

e note that the HRA reform is to be approved by the
Government White Paper in November 2011, and that the
payment of £112m is to b